MIGRANT WORKERS TASK AND FINISH GROUP

Notes of the meeting held on 4 April 2008 at 10:00

Attendance List:
Councillors James Bainbridge (Chair), Olwyn Luckley and Heather Bradley – Carlisle City Council

Andrea Staltmeier – IDeA

John Rylance – IDeA - Observer

Cllr Glen Sanderson – Castle Morpeth Borough Council

Councillor Nick Worth – Deputy Leader and Portfolio Holder for Rural Affairs – South Holland District Council

Andrew Petcher – Corporate Director – South Holland District Council

Mick Dawson – Head of Community and Neighbourhood Services – South Holland District Council

Sue Bolter – Head of Economic and Community Development – South Holland District Council

Scott Butterfield – Principal Policy and Research Officer – Hyndburn Borough Council

Kelly Down – Policy and Research Officer – Hyndburn Borough Council

Dave Taylor – Carlisle City Council

Sheila Davison – Carlisle City Council

Larysa Samuels – Co-Opted Member of Task & Finish Group

Apologies:
Councillor Michael Boaden, 

Councillor Abdul Harid

Cllr Bainbridge welcomed everyone to the meeting and briefly outlined the format for the meeting.  

Sue Bolter gave a presentation of the work done by South Holland.  

The presentation highlighted the following points:

· Mainly 18-35 year olds – key family formation age

· 40% of the migrant workers speak Russian

· 37% describe their English skills as poor or very poor

· Many working in agriculture/food processing/pack house labourers

· Not sure how many migrant workers are in the area

· Many are well qualified – 26% have a university degree

· Over half want to settle in the UK permanently

· South Holland has an older population profile but there has been rapid change since 2004 due to influx on migrant workers 

· 41% have children and 22.5% have their children with them

· 33% plan to bring their family to the UK

· Migrant workers are usually supplied by gangmaster who sometimes supply housing

· Nearly 59% live in HMOs, usually overcrowded

· Considerable prejudice when trying to get private renting

· Leisure pursuits usually solitary – TV/reading

· 3 BNP candidates have stood for local election

· Migrant workers are keeping businesses flourishing

· Migrant workers are keeping schools open

· There is considerable local hostility to overcome

The authority has produced an induction pack of information for migrant workers.  A copy was circulated at the meeting for information.  A copy of the Dynamics of Migrant labour in South Lancashire was also circulated.

Scott Butterfield advised that Hyndburn has had quite a high BME population since the 1960’s.  There has been no major issues regarding Eastern Europeans.  There is a strong partnership working partnership – the East Lancashire Together Partnership, and an organisation – Parasol – who look after the Polish workers.  

Hyndburn BC have produced a welcome pack which is available in several languages including English.  An evaluation of the pack showed that some information was missing so this was added.

Re statistics Scott Butterfield advised that it is difficult to get accurate figures.  The work Hyndburn is doing with regard to migrant workers has little funding - £500 from the County Council and £500 from the Neighbourhood Management Group.  

Low wages is less of an issue in Hyndburn that South Holland as many of the migrant workers work in warehouses and are relatively well off.  Many are waiting to buy their own homes – some already have.

Mythbusting has been the most valuable part of the exercise undertaken.  Many people think that money is being sent back to Poland when in fact it is not.

Kelly Down gave an overview of the work she has been doing in respect of migrant workers.  They recruited 2 graduate students to assist with interviewing as many migrant workers as possible.  Vouchers were offered to migrant workers by way of thanking them for spending time being interviewed and for trusting the people doing the interviews.  Future sessions will be run, possibly through the colleges or through employers.  

Language had not been too much of a problem.  Friends and family are helping with interpretation.  Some questions were answered with caution but the questionnaire has provided a lot of information regarding earnings/housing/leisure.

The questionnaire highlighted that many people are not using their qualifications (many are graduates from a range of disciplines) but are using the time in jobs with minimum wages to learn the language more fully.  

All migrant workers interviewed said they were happy with their accommodation.  There was no evidence of anti social behaviour and they liked the standard of living.

The English and Polish communities are mixing quite well although they are not mixing with the Asian population unless they are working together.

Of the people interviewed many said they want to stay for 10+ years and want to buy a house and have a family here.  There have been no issues with schools so far but this is an area that will need consideration.

Cllr Bainbridge thanked the representatives for their input.

Cllr Bainbridge asked how Carlisle could overcome the lack of accurate statistical data to get information.

Sue Bolter advised that as all the statistics used are out of date but they show the trends that can be useful.  Locally figures from benefits claims could be useful and also information from schools, churches, PCT. Cllr Worth commented that the issues remain regardless of the actual numbers of migrant workers and stressed that it was easy to get sidetracked worrying about accurate statistics.

Cllr Bainbridge asked how the authorities had been able to fund the services necessary before any funding was available from central Government.

Sue Bolter advised that because South Holland has had a population base that has been growing for the last 20 years they receive funding from the Regional Development Agency.

Scott Butterfield advised that in Hyndburn migrant workers has not really impacted on services but that they can change the way they deliver services if necessary.  

Cllr Luckley asked South Holland about their experience of seasonal workers and whether there had been any hostility.

Mick Dawson advised that there had been migrant workers in the area since the 50’s.  Many lived in hostels.  Many of the migrant workers in the area today live outside the area and travel into the area to work.  The work is more year round now which could be a reason why migrant workers are staying in the area.

Cllr Luckley asked if there had been any issues among the older people who moved into the area to retire.  

Sue Bolter advised that the older people talk about the younger people and everyone talks about the migrant workers.

Cllr Luckley asked whether there was enough housing in the area if they wanted to rent.

Mick Dawson advised that there is not enough but that the authority is being pro-active about affordable housing.  Some gangmasters are buying up large blocks of housing to rent to migrant workers for huge profits.

Sue Bolter advised there is little accommodation for tourism as lettings are booked all year round and the hotels are busy.

Mick Dawson advised that they work with the fire services and homelessness unit re housing.

Andrew Petcher advised that most of the accommodation is taken up from the private sector.  They are part of a landlord’s forum but as there are no big landlords on the group it is not too successful.  

Cllr Bradley asked about the lessons learned about how to integrate/social cohesion from previous migration.

Scott Butterfield advised that the initial migration was from 2 small villages in Kashmir and they mainly kept to themselves but there has been interaction over time.  The younger Polish migrants are more sociable although older Polish people keep more to themselves.  The Kashmiri population has been established for some time and some of the women are coming forward and speaking publicly about their experiences.  Polish women are seeking jobs with the job centre/college and police.  Some Polish women are having babies and are not working or claiming benefits.

Cllr Bradley asked about the steps taken to bust some of the myths surrounding migrant workers.  

Scott Butterfield advised that a lot of work has been done with the East Lancashire Together Partnership and the media are being very positive.

Cllr Nick Worth advised that in South Holland the Council magazine has devoted its centre pages to myth busting gathering information from its employees in benefits.

Cllr Nick Worth advised that there needs to be political leadership and that Councillors could ask the public about any issues while they are canvassing.  They also hold music in the park events and include music from other countries.  They are also going into more rural areas and inviting all the community to varying events.

Mick Dawson advised that some myths are brought to the Council as complaints.  If the complaint is not valid the Council advises the complainant that it is not valid, as it is prejudicial.

Cllr Bradley asked how far the Council could go to discourage people voting for partied like BNP.

Cllr Nick Worth advised the best way was to ensure that every seat is contested.  Further, the political parties do work together to counter any myths that are being promoted.

Larysa Samuels asked how migrant workers find out where to go to pick up the induction packs.

A lot of the information is passed on by word of mouth but a lot of information is provided by the larger employers and the gangmasters.  Packs are left with the larger employers and will also be left with estate agents.

Larysa Samuels asked about provision of social services.

Sue Bolter advised that south Holland have produced posters and handbills in Russian/Polish/Portugese and distributed to employers/churches/launderettes/polish shops for display.

Larysa Samuels advised that in her experience provision is made for childcare but there is not a lot of information about care for older adults, substance misuse and mental health.  She felt that the language problems made this complicated but that it is difficult to get onto an ESOL course if the migrant workers cannot afford to pay.

Kelly Down advised that in the Hyndburn area Parasol provide an English language class but that they had experienced similar problems.

Sue Bolter advised that classes are available just outside the South Holland district.  One of the large distribution units in Peterborough has set up a lunchtime conversation class to allow the migrant workers to mix with the English staff and to get to know each other.

Cllr Nick Worth advised that there is ESOL provided in South Holland but there are not enough tutors.

Larysa Samuels advised that people from different backgrounds ie city/rural would have different needs in respect of language education.

Cllr Bradley asked whether consideration had been given to sports clubs with regard to integration/social inclusion.

Scott Butterfield advised that Hyndburn Borough Council developed a sports and physical activity alliance strategy in 2007 and targeted 4 priority groups one of which was BME.

Cllr Nick Worth advised that Boston and South Holland are bidding for funding for competitive games to possibly run a ‘mini-Olympics’.

Cllr Bradley asked about childcare provision.

Cllr Nick Worth advised that South Holland are just about to start with children centres that will act as signposts for childcare centres and will have a 24 hour facility.  A similar scheme that ran next to a factory was a success during the day but was not so successful in respect of the night care as workers did not use the facility at night.

Sue Bolter advised that South Holland has developed a Cultural Strategy aimed at young people (-19)/older people (55+)/migrant workers.  They are bidding to the Lottery fund for 2 community workers to set up social and community networking that will include sporting initiatives.  

Cllr Luckley asked whether elected Members are expected to take equality and diversity training.

In South Holland training is available but there is not a good take up of the places available.  

In Hyndburn it is compulsory for Members to take the training but this is a recent development.

There was a 15 minutes break for lunch.

Scott Butterfield and Kelly Down left the meeting at this point.

Cllr Bainbridge asked if the authorities had any suggestions for contacting the larger employers.  

Sue Bolter suggested contacting the HR department or if appropriate going direct to the gangmasters.

Cllr Luckley asked whether the authorities had engaged with businesses through the LSP.

Cllr Nick Worth advised that as chair of the local LSP the Community Strategy had been the major influence in South Holland.  He advised that there is also the Community Cohesion Commission involving the voluntary sector/police/schools/churches.  They have had 3-4 meetings, the last one will be in June and an action plan will be produced by July.

Cllr Bainbridge asked the best way for migrant workers to contact the necessary authorities.  

Andrew Petcher advised that many contacted the Citizens Advice bureau but that this was putting more pressure on them.  

Sue Bolter advised that the main point of contact was through employers or the library.

Larysa Samuels asked whether immigration law was readily available, as migrant workers in Carlisle had to travel to Newcastle, Lancaster or Glasgow for information.

Sue Bolter advised that most go to the CAB as the nearest contact is in Lincoln or Peterborough.

Larysa Samuels asked whether there were issues around childcare as the laws in other countries are different to those in the UK. 

Cllr Nick Worth advised that a large number of migrant workers have brought their parents and grandparents to the UK and they are available to look after children.

Larysa Samuels asked about adult social care provision.

Sue Bolter advised that authorities need to work closely with partners including the PCT to develop care for the elderly.

Cllr Bainbridge asked whether there had been an increase in hate crimes.

Sue Bolter advised that South Holland has just re-published its hate crime procedures and has revised it to make it more generic.  All staff will be trained in the revised procedures.

Mick Dawson advised that he has a fortnightly meeting with the police and hate crime is on every agenda.  Sue Bolter advised that although areas of Mick Dawson’s work deals with hate crime eg graffiti other areas are not so well acknowledged.  

Cllr Luckley asked how the authorities are making clear that the Council will not accept racism and anti-social behaviour.

Cllr Nick Worth advised that in South Holland graffiti is removed and perpetrators are prosecuted. He also stressed that they made it clear that one of the authority’s priorities was to ensure community cohesion – the Leader had been very forthright in this regard. They make their policies clear but are doing more work within equality and diversity issues. For example, there is now a renewed emphasis on the equality and diversity element to all reports going through the Council.

Mick Dawson advised that his workers often notify him that graffiti has been reported, they photograph it and clear it.  They are aware that if the graffiti is on personal property permission must be sought before it can be cleaned.  However, if there is no answer they are prepared to remove the graffiti and take the risk of someone making a complaint.

Cllr Bainbridge asked what things Carlisle could take from the meeting that would most help them.

Andrew Petcher advised that there needs to be an action plan and that as much information as possible should be passed out to businesses and authorities.  He also advised good links on the website.  He had looked on websites in Spain giving advice to English people moving there.

Cllr Bainbridge thanked South Holland for their input.

The meeting ended at 12:45.
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